BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on 6th May 2021

[Meeting held on Zoom platform]

119/21
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford, Neil Bullock, Seb Daly, Graham Ecclestone, Dave Hales, Richard Head, Tony Reah, Frank Speed, Ian Walton and Chris Watkin.  

120/21
IN ATTENDANCE:


Borough


One member of the public.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

121/20
The first item of business was the election of a Chairman for 2021-22. Cllr Robert Bettley-Smith was nominated by Cllr Daly and seconded by Cllr Bullock. There were no other nominations.


RESOLVED that Cllr Robert Bettley-Smith be elected as Chairman for 2021-22.

122/20
The next item of business was the election of a Vice-Chairman for 2020-21. Cllr Sebastian Daly was nominated by Cllr Bettley-Smith and seconded by Cllr Head. There were no other nominations.


RESOLVED that Cllr Sebastian Daly be elected as Vice-Chairman for 2021-22.

123/20
The Clerk would arrange for Cllrs Bettley-Smith and Daly to complete the appropriate Declarations of Acceptance of Office.

124/21
In view of events at another Parish Council where edited footage of a meeting had circulated widely on social media the Chairman made the following statement.  That, for reasons of privacy and to comply with data protection requirements, the meeting would not be recorded.

125/21
An apology for absence had been received from Cllrs Karling (work).  Apologies for absence had also been received from County Cllr Northcott (County Council elections) and Borough Cllrs Gary and Simon White (clash of meetings following rearrangement of this meeting).  An apology for delayed arrival had been received from Cllr Speed.



RESOLVED that the apology from Cllr Karling be received and accepted as a valid reason for absence under Section 85 of the Local Government Act 1972.
126/21
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  No declarations were made at this point.

127/21
The Council considered the appointment of representatives to serve on outside bodies and internal groups. The Chairman advised that although he had been nominated at the last Annual Meeting of the Council he had subsequently become a Director of the Rural Runabout scheme, and therefore ineligible as the Council’s representative, and had been replaced as the Council’s nominee by Cllr Daly.  Cllr Daly had also now become a Director and therefore a new nomination would be required.  There was no requirement for the Council’s nominee to be a councillor and it was suggested that it would be appropriate for a non-councillor resident to represent the parish.  The Chairman and Vice-Chairman both felt that Mr Andrew Jones of Betley Hall Gardens, who was already involved in the project, would be an appropriate nominee.
128/21
RESOLVED
a) that the following members (or residents where indicated*) be appointed to outside bodies:

Conservation Advisory Working Group

Berrisford sub. Watkin

Madeley Locality Action Partnership

Reah
Rural Runabout




Mr Andrew Jones *
Betley Trust





Hales
Village Hall Committee



Head


b) that the following members (or Clerk as appropriate) be appointed to internal groups:

Press Liaison




(Parish Magazine) Clerk to draft - to be approved by

Chairman, Vice-Chairman & Cllr Head







(Other media) Chairman & Vice-Chairman

Internal Accounts



Responsible Financial Officer (Clerk)

Sandy Croft Maintenance


Berrisford, Bettley-Smith, Daly, Hales, Speed

Memorial Garden



Bettley-Smith, Daly, Ecclestone, Hales, Speed

Website




Bullock, Daly, Head

Speedwatch Co-ordinator


Bullock

Traffic & Police Liaison Group

Bullock (lead member), Bettley-Smith, Daly

(with Mr T Townsend be invited to contribute

  as appropriate)

c) that members would only be expected to attend the Conservation Advirory Working Group when relevant items occur on the Agenda.

129/21
The Clerk outlined to members the requirement to carry out certain annual requirements: the appointment of a Responsible Financial Officer, Internal Auditor, Risk Assessment, consideration of Standing Orders, and schedule of meetings for the coming year.

130/21  RESOLVED that the Clerk, Gwyn Griffiths, be reappointed as Responsible Financial Officer and that Mr Tom Dunlop be reappointed as Internal Auditor.

131/21  RESOLVED that the Council’s Risk Management Policy is considered appropriate and no change is required.

132/21  Members considered a revision to the Council’s Standing Orders drafted by the Clerk to address the issue of the Council’s right to meet remotely having been removed in advance of the relaxation of Covid-19 restrictions and concerns regarding the safety of physical meetings.  The effect of the revision would be to provide a mechanism by which business could be transacted safely until such time as physical meetings could safely resume.  Members had also received notice of some proposed revisions prepared by a member which updated and clarified some elements of the existing Standing Orders.

RESOLVED a) that the proposed temporary revision of the Standing Order relating to Urgent 


Business be approved and adopted, and the Clerk be thanked for his work in preparing such a 
revision (full text at foot of minutes);

b) that the proposed revisions to the Council’s Standing Orders as 

circulated to councillors be reviewed by members and considered at the next meeting of the 
Council.

133/21 RESOLVED the Schedule of Meetings for 2021-2022 comprise a meeting on the 4th Thursday of each month, but that no meeting be scheduled for August and December and that, subject to government legislation and appropriate risk assessments, physical meetings would resume from 24th June.

134/21
The Clerk indicated that he had been  unable to complete the Annual Return of Accounts and Governance Statement in time for the meeting and requested that consideration be deferred to the June meeting.

RESOLVED that the item be deferred to the June meeting.

135/21
Having outlined the procedure, the Chairman invited members of the public who were present to engage in public participation.



A member of the public had submitted a report on highway issues at Balterley which had been circulated to all members for information, for which she was thanked.



Her concern was that traffic speeds were high on the section of the A531 between the junctions with Post Office Lane and the B5500 and that this created a hazard for residents of that area.  In addition there were instances of dangerous overtaking, perhaps because it was viewed as the last opportunity to overtake before the bends in the Betley direction.  The layout of pavements also meant that pedestrians were forced to cross the road.



The Chairman responded by explaining the Parish Council’s actions on highway issues generally:




He was grateful for the report submitted which provided a useful outline of the issue;




The Neighbourhood Plan had identified a number of relevant issues across the civil parish which the Parish Council would be seeking to progress;




Cllr Bullock was producing a paper on the subject which would be considered by the Parish Council at its June meeting.  However the Council was aware both that any measures would need to be carefully considered (some initiatives though well meant could in practice prove to be counterproductive) and that the highway authority (Staffordshire County Council) might be reluctant to support change.

136/21
RESOLVED that subject to the amendments listed below the minutes of the meeting of 25th March 2021 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman. 




Min.75 “Clrr” to read “Cllr”;




Min.84 “WEalley’s” to read “Walley’s”.

137/21
RESOLVED that subject to the amendment listed below the minutes of the meeting of 25th April 2021 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman. 




Min.114 “[ersonal” to read “personal”.
138/21
The Clerk reported that he had continued to deal with urgent business as necessary, in consultation with the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and other members as appropriate.  Payments made and /or arranged would be reported under the appropriate agenda item.

139/21
The Chairman indicated that he had presented a full report to the Annual Electors’ Meeting and had nothing to add that would not otherwise be dealt with elsewhere on the agenda.
140/21
The Vice-Chairman indicated that he had nothing to report that would not otherwise be dealt with elsewhere on the agenda.

141/21
The Clerk presented his report to members. The Safer Roads Partnership had responded to the Council’s enquiry regarding the criteria for average speed cameras by confirming that no such schemes had been approved in the preceding three years, which seemed to confirm that the criteria set were so high as to be effectively impossible to meet short of an appallingly high level of  fatal or serious injury incidents.

142/21
The Clerk advised that there was no County Councillor report.  The County Council elections were being held that day and in view of the purdah rules it would have been inappropriate for the current councillor to submit such a report as it could be interpreted as electioneering.

143/21
A report from the Borough Councillors had been received by e-mail and circulated to members.  The rearranged date of the Parish Council had created a clash of dates with another meeting for the councillors hence they were unable to attend.

144/21
There were no significant matters to be reported by the Council’s representatives on outside bodies.

145/21
There were no planning applications to hand.

146/21
The Clerk advised members that of the following Planning Decision Notices.



21/00078/LBC Amended floor plans, windows etc Byrne Cottage, Main Road, Betley - PERMITTED



21/00109/FUL & 110/LBC  Doors and windows, Betley Court - PERMITTED



21/00149  Extensions, Joyden, New Rd, Wrinehill - PERMITTED

147/21
Members gave initial consideration to traffic management and highway safety issues highlighted in the Neighbourhood Development Plan and raised regularly by residents.



RESOLVED that Cllr Bullock would prepare a briefing paper on the key points to be considered at the June meeting.
148/21
Cllr Head provided an update on the Neighbourhood Plan.  The Borough Council was now carrying out their own consultation on the Plan which would close on 31st May.  The Plan would then be subject to independent examination.

149/21
Members considered issues relating to dog fouling in the area.  The Chairman had spoken with Cllr White regarding the Borough’s policy of not emptying any further bins.  Clrr White had challenged the policy but was satisfied that it was reasonable. However he had gained an undertaking that if bins were relocated they would be emptied if there was no additional workload.  This would apply even if larger bins were installed.  The Chairman had obtained a schedule of existing bin locations and if members felt they could be more effectively distributed then relocation would be acceptable to the Borough Council.  It was agreed that members would review the locations of bins and discuss possible changes at the June meeting.

150/21
Members discussed the potential for a voluntary litterpicking group in the civil parish.  It was emphasised that the group would complement the voluntary activity already carried out within the village and would extend coverage to the wider area including Balterley and Wrinehill.



RESOLVED
a) that Cllr Bullock be authorised to gauge support for such a group via the local Facebook group and financial support for equipment then be sought from the Parish Council;





b) that the Council agree in principle to support such a group, funded via the appropriate budget provision;





c) that the group be community-led but with the support of the Parish Council which would provide the appropriate equipment.

151/21
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets.

152/21
Members considered details of the quotation received for a water supply to Sandy Croft which was significantly above the initial budget.  It was agreed that an attempt should be made to meet the additional cost by community fundraising.

153/21
Members considered a report by the Chairman outlining the adverse impact a conifer was having on the Tulip Tree at the Memorial Garden.  The Chairman’s view, supported by the Council’s maintenance contractor, was that the conifer needed to be removed and replaced by one or more appropriate and better sited replacements.



RESOLVED
a) that the Clerk apply to the Borough Council for permission to remove the conifer (as a tree located within the Conservation Area);





b) that the Council agree, in principle, to plant two replacement trees in the 2021-22 dormant season to mark the life of the Duke of Edinburgh and the Platinum Jubilee of HM the Queen.

154/21
Cllr Bullock advised that he now had a most useful contact with the supplier of the speed monitoring equipment who had supplied detailed training notes for the downloading of data.  Cllr Bullock had downloaded data from one device and would be working through the others over the coming weeks.  Attention could then turn to current monitoring which could help in identifying trends.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Bullock for his hard work on this subject.

155/21
Area issues raised by members were considered. 




A member had been approached by a resident on the subject of the baled waste at Doddlespool, expressing concern that no progress appeared to have been made in securing its safe removal.  He asked whether the Parish Council could issue a statement outlining the current position and explaining the Council’s efforts to progress the matter.  The Chairman indicated that he was aware that the regulatory authority, in this case the Environment Agency (EA), was continuing to act in the matter.  Some details must remain confidential but he was confident that the EA was acting appropriately although this might not be apparent to residents.  Another member had received representations regarding alleged earthworks on site, with the movement of materials on and off the site.  It was stressed that the regulatory authorities were the EA and the Borough Council (in respect of any alleged planning issues) and complaints should be directed to them as promptly as possible to allow an appropriate response.  It was agreed that an appropriate piece would be placed in the next issue of the parish magazine explaining the current position.

156/21
The Clerk tabled correspondence received since the last meeting. There were no matters requiring discussion.

157/21
The Clerk submitted a list of  payments made by him since the previous meeting and for which he was seeking reimbursement. 



RESOLVED that the Council 





a) authorises payment of the following  : 
G Griffiths

Salary and 

Reimbursements
£   899.88





b) resolves that the Financial Statement be received and 



approved.

158/21
Members considered issues relating to council communication.

159/21
Next meeting: Thursday 24th June 2021. 
Cessation of remote meetings  (2021)
The Government having removed the Council’s power to meet remotely the following provisions shall apply from 6th May 2021 to the date at which the resumption of physical meetings is deemed to be appropriate.

The existing provisions (as above) shall continue to apply to the business of the Council.  In the case of planning applications to which the Council is a consultee the Clerk shall advise all members of the application and invite a member or members to review such applications and to prepare an appropriate draft response. The Clerk will forward the draft to all members for comment. The member, or members, reviewing the application in consultation with the Chairman (or Vice-Chairman) will then agree a response and the Clerk will be granted delegated powers to submit such a response to the local planning authority (subject to the Clerk satisfying themselves that the response is sound in planning terms).

